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CPSC Stays Certain Testing and Certification Requirements 
of the Consumer Product Safety Improvement Act 
BY THE PRODUCTS LIABILITY GROUP 

Citing “substantial confusion” about compliance, 
the Consumer Product Safety Commission 
(“Commission”) will stay enforcement of certain 
testing and certification requirements mandated 
by the Consumer Product Safety Improvement 
Act of 20081 (“CPSIA”) that were set to take 
effect on February 10, 2009. Specifically, the 
Commission will stay select requirements of 
section 14(a) of the Consumer Product Safety 
Act,2 as amended by section 102(a) of the 
CPSIA, that require “testing and issuance of 
certificates of compliance by manufacturers, 
including importers, of products subject to an 
applicable consumer product safety rule as 
defined in the CPSA or similar rule, ban, 
standard, or regulation under any other Act 
enforced by the Commission.”3 The Commission 
decided to stay these requirements until 
February 10, 2010 because it determined that 
compliance is not currently feasible. By issuing 
the stay, the Commission recognized that the 
CPSIA ushered in new and sweeping testing and 
certification requirements that threw the private 
sector into chaos over how to comply.4 Indeed, 
the Commission noted “literally thousands” of 
inquiries regarding the practicalities of 
compliance and “innumerable” requests for 
exemptions.5 

This, however, is not a blanket stay of 
section 14(a). The Commission has carved out 
provisions that will remain intact or proceed as 
scheduled, including: (1) all section 14(a) testing 
and certification requirements6 in effect prior to 

the CPSIA amendments; (2) children’s product 
certifications subject to third-party testing “for 
which the Commission has issued requirements 
for acceptance of accreditation of third-party 
testing laboratories” for lead in paint and other 
coatings (effective for products manufactured 
after December 21, 2008), cribs and pacifiers 
(effective for products manufactured after 
January 20, 2009), small parts (effective for 
products manufactured after February 15, 2009), 
and metal components of children’s metal jewelry 
(effective for products manufactured after March 
23, 2009); (3) certifications expressly required by 
Commission regulations; (4) certifications 
required by the Virginia Graeme Baker Pool and 
Spa Safety Act; (5) certifications required for all 
terrain vehicles (ATVs) under section 42(a)(2) of 
the Consumer Product Safety Act that were added 
by the CPSIA; and (6) “voluntary guarantees 
provided for in the Flammable Fabrics Act or 
otherwise (to the extent a guarantor wishes to 
issue one).”7 

Of vital significance to businesses, despite the 
reprieve from certain testing and certification 
requirements, all companies must still comply 
with all consumer product safety standards, even 
those established by the CPSIA such as new 
standards for lead and phthalates. Thus, while 
the Commission will not require companies to 
issue certificates based on product testing, all 
companies “must still be sure that their products 
conform to all safety standards.” The 
Commission especially warned garment makers 
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regarding standards for lead in clothing fasteners 
such as zippers. It also warned toy makers who 
use plastic or soft vinyl that could contain 
impermissible levels of phthalates.8 

Of further significance, the Commission 
acknowledged the expanded enforcement power 
granted to state attorneys general under the 
CPSIA, noting that it “trusts that State Attorneys 

General will respect the Commission’s judgment 
that it is necessary to stay certain testing and 
certification requirements and will focus their 
own enforcement efforts on other provisions of 
the law, e.g., the sale of recalled products.”9 
Thus, all businesses should be on notice of 
enforcement efforts from state officials especially 
as to recalled products. 
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